SCALL Committee Reports
2009-2010

Archives

The Archives Committee members were Ralph Stahlberg, Chair, and Katty Argudo.
The Archives added the following items:

--print copies of the year’s Newsletter (vol. 37). 

--a copy of Locating the Law, 5th edition.

--materials from our 38th Annual Institute:  It’s Not Easy Going Green:  

  Lawyers and Librarians in Support of the Environment. 

We answered several requests for SCALL historical research and for materials from the Archives. 

Prepared by Ralph P. Stahlberg

June 28, 2010  

Awards

The 2009-10 SCALL Awards Committee was composed of 


Laura Cadra, Chair


Jody Kelly


David McFadden, Rohan Award Recipient – 2000 & 2010

Leonette Williams, Rohan Award Recipient - 1995 & 2004

The Chair would like to commend the Committee members for their ongoing service to SCALL. 

The Committee solicited nominations via the SCALL listserv for the three Chapter Service Awards: 

SCALL Vendor Service Award

Rohan Chapter Service Award

SCALL Lifetime Achievement Award

The Committee discussed the awards via email after the nomination deadline. The awards were made as follows:

Vendor Service Award: Carolina Rose of Legislative Research, Inc. for her company’s longtime support of SCALL. Carolina has not only offered financial support of SCALL through regular participation as an exhibitor at the SCALL Institute, she has taken an active interest in the Institute and has provided information and ideas to SCALL to improve the exhibit experience for all vendors. In 2009, Carolina stepped up to the plate when SCALL was not going to have a table at the AALL Annual Meeting. She arranged for a table at the last moment, provided a wonderful display and giveaways, and arranged for staffing by SCALL members. 

Rohan Chapter Service Award: June Kim, Joan Allen-Hart, Ruth Hill, Laura Cadra, Karla Castetter, Esther Eastman, Jennifer Lentz, David McFadden, Patrick Meyer, and Lisa Schultz, the editor and authors of Locating the Law: A Handbook for Non-Law Librarians, 5th edition. Since the first edition, Locating the Law has helped public libraries across California provide legal reference services to their users. Each edition, including the newest, has been welcomed by public librarians and has garnered their praise. 

The 4th edition of Locating the Law was published in 2001 and a new edition has been in the works for well over five years. June Kim, current Chair of the PALI committee, and the chapter authors finally made this new edition a reality. In addition to updating the previous edition, new chapters were added, hotlinks were added to all web-based resources, and the entire publication has been made available at no cost on the SCALL web site. Ramon Barajas, SCALL webmaster, deserves thanks for posting it to the website in an attractive and easy to use format. 

The latest edition of Locating the Law continues SCALL’s tradition of service to the library community. 

Lifetime Achievement Award: Karla Castetter, former director of Thomas Jefferson School of Law Library. Karla has been an active member of SCALL for many years. She served on the SCALL Executive Board from 1989 to 1991 and has chaired and served on numerous SCALL committees. Significantly, she was the editor of two editions of Locating the Law: A Handbook for Non-Law Librarians, one of the premiere publications of SCALL, and was a contributor to four of its five editions. Karla was awarded the Rohan Chapter Service Award twice – once as editor of the 2nd edition and this year as one of the authors of the 5th edition. Additionally, Karla has mentored new law librarians throughout her career and has served as a role model for many SCALL members.  

Plaques were ordered from Glendora Trophy Company for presentation at the June 29, 2010 SCALL Business Meeting. 

The recipients were notified and were invited, along with a guest, to attend the June Business Meeting where their awards will be presented by Award Committee members. 

Respectfully submitted,

Laura A. Cadra

Chair, SCALL Awards Committee

Bylaws

Chair – Amy Atchison

No actions affecting the SCALL by-laws were taken this year.
Government Relations

The committee’s purpose is to monitor legislative and executive activity at all government levels that could impact law librarians in their work. We work closely with AALL’s Government Relations Office to alert members of pending issues. 

The committee had relatively light activity in 2009-2010, so most of the Committee work was done by the committee chair.  

SCALL members were sent email alerts on:

· Washington E-Bulletins (monthly editions)

· Government Relations Office updates 

· Washington Blawg postings

· Three Washington Government Relations Office action alerts

Other activities the Committee worked on:

· SCALL advocacy webpage (ongoing project)

· California Working Group – California Legal Inventory project

The following SCALL members are committee members:

· David McFadden

· Larry Meyer

· Lu Nguyen

· Carolina Rose

· Lisa Schultz

· Maryruth Storer

We thank them for serving on the committee. 

Please let me know if you have any questions.

Esther Cho, Chair

Esther.Cho@lls.edu
Submitted by Esther Cho, GRC Chair 2009-2010

Grants

Chair, Judi Bikel  (Tom Fleming served as Acting Chair for part of the year while Judi was out on leave)
The Grants Committee awarded grants this year to the following two individuals to help them attend the AALL Annual Meeting in Denver:
Cornell Winston
United States Attorney's Office - USDC
Grace Rosales
Howrey LLP 
Information Technology

Co-Chairs: Ramon Barajas and David Burch

Ramon Barajas has placed Jennifer Dickson in charge of developing the new SCALL webpage.  Jennifer has begun looking at the website Ramon started and the suggestions other SCALL members had about which tabs and quick links would be most useful.  Jennifer plans to build on what has been started.  Her tentative timeframe is to spend the summer getting up to speed and is hoping she can get the majority of the site finished this fall.  

David Burch continues to maintain the SCALL listserv.
Inner City Youth

The Inner City Youth Internship Program has been able to provide eight internships in 2010.  In association with our charitable partner, Los Angeles Education Partnership, seven interns will work at the following Los Angeles host sites:  LA Law Library (two interns), Loose Leaf Filing Service, Courthouse News, California Court of Appeals Library, Los Angeles City Attorney’s Office (three interns).  An additional intern will work for and be paid directly by the Law Library for San Bernardino County.  

Interns will work this summer from July 6th through August 28th. 

The Committee wishes to thank those who donated to the Program:  SCALL’s contributions funded three internships; employers Loose Leaf Filing Service, Courthouse News, LA Law Library, and the Law Library for San Bernardino County funded four internships, with additional funding paid by donations from SCALL Members.   Without the financial support of these organizations and individuals, this program would not be possible.    

Respectfully Submitted,

2009-2010 Inner City Youth Internship Program Committee

Lisa Baker, Co-Chair

Paul Moorman, Co-Chair

Deborah Farkas

Maria Garcia

Jan Goldsmith

Brian Keefe

Hazel Lord

Anahit Petrosyan

Shoreh Saljooghi

Judy Yu

Institute

The 38th annual SCALL Institute was held on March 5-6, 2010 at the Marriott Hotel Ventura Beach, in Ventura, California. The theme was “It’s Not Easy Going Green: Lawyers and Librarians in Support of the Environment.”

A list of the 2010 SCALL Institute Committee membership is attached to this report. Once again, I would like to thank each of the 27 members of this Committee on the outstanding work they did to develop and execute this program for the benefit of SCALL and its membership.

A list of speakers and their topics is attached to this report. A number of the presentations may be found on the SCALL website. I would like to thank again all of the speakers who made presentations during this Institute. Their participation made the Institute an excellent educational opportunity for everyone who attended.

A list of sponsors and exhibitors is attached to this report. Without the generosity of the sponsors, and without the presence of the exhibitors, the Institute would not have been financially successful.  On behalf of all members of the Institute Committee, I am deeply grateful for the tremendous support our organization has received from these sponsors and exhibitors, particularly in these difficult, recessionary times.  
I would also like to thank again all of the SCALL members who attended this event, and many thanks to their employers who gave them release time and/or financial support to attend. Seventy-two SCALL members attended the Institute. On behalf of the Institute Committee, we are very happy and grateful that so many members were able to attend this wonderful event.
For your review, a summary financial report on the Institute is attached to this report. The Institute netted $10,684.24 on income of $23,256.83 less expenses of $12,572.59.

Respectfully submitted,

Hugh J. Treacy

SCALL Vice-President/President-Elect

2009-2010

2010 SCALL Institute

Income and Expenses

Income:

Registration fees collected through PayPal: $ 5118.20

Registration fees collected by U.S. mail: $ 1908.00

Sponsorships: $ 9830.63

Exhibitor Fees: $ 6400.00

Total: $ 23, 256.83

Expenses:

Hotel: $ 11,574.23

Eventbrite: $ 55.00

Name Badges for Registration: $ 107.53
Honorarium & Expenses: $ 285.83

Honorarium & Expenses: $ 270.00

Gifts: $ 280.00
Total: $ 12,572.59

Net: $ 10,684.24

Note: All financial information on this page comes from the Report of the SCALL

Treasurer to the SCALL Board, June 28, 2010, as recorded and calculated by SCALL

Treasurer John Wilson.

Major Sponsors:
Bureau of National Affairs (BNA): represented by Mike Bernier and John Baldwin,

sponsor of the Friday afternoon chocolate break.
Continuing Education of the Bar (CEB): represented by Scott Valentino and

Suzanne Smith, sponsor of the Saturday breakfast.
LexisNexis Librarian Relations Group: represented by Michael Saint-Onge and

Donna Purvis, sponsor of the Saturday luncheon.
West, a Thomson Reuters Business: represented by Michele Lucero, sponsor of

the Friday evening reception.

Additional Sponsors:
Courthouse News: gift certificates for winners of the Exhibitor Game.

Legislative Intent Service: Saturday morning coffee break and a gift certificate for

free legislative history research.

Retriev-It: gift certificates for winners of the Exhibitor Game.

Major Exhibitors:
Bureau of National Affairs (BNA) – represented by Mike Bernier and John

Baldwin.

Continuing Education of the Bar (CEB) – represented by Scott Valentino and

Suzanne Smith.

W. S. Hein & Co. – represented by Dick Spinelli and Steve Roses.

Questel – represented by Miguel Iglesias and Daniel Habel.

Additional Exhibitors:
AgentLegal – represented by Monica Lanctot, John Martucci, and Vicki Vitale.

Loose Leaf Filing Service – represented by Gloria Ruh and Suzanne David.

Morningstar – represented by Elizabeth Osborne.

Raymond Research – represented by Jan Raymond.

Wolters Kluwer – represented by Tim Gavin.

2010 SCALL Institute Speakers’ List:
Keynote Speaker:
Daniel P. Selmi, Professor of Law and Fritz B. Burns Chair of Real Property, Loyola

Law School of Los Angeles. Current Developments in Green Law. [Emphasis: Global

Warming Controversy.]
Friday Panel:
Working Together to Reduce Carbon Emissions
.

Linda Krop, Chief Counsel, Environmental Defense Center, Santa Barbara, California.

Robert Hodel, Mechanical Engineering Associate, Los Angeles Department of Water

and Power.
Friday Individual Speaker:
Haviva Shane, Vice-Chair, United States Green Building Council, Inland Empire

Chapter; Associate, Best Best & Krieger LLP.
Saturday Panel:
Recent Developments Concerning the California Delta.
Amy Steinfeld, Associate, Brownstein Hyatt Farber Schreck LLP.

Federal Regulatory Overview.
Chris Stevens, Chief Counsel, Delta Council; Former Chief Counsel, Cal-

FED/California Bay-Delta Agency.

California Government Perspective.
Anthony Van Ruiten, Associate, Best Best & Krieger LLP.

Central Valley/End User Perspective
Michael Riddell, Partner, Best Best & Krieger LLP.

Southern California/End User Perspective
Saturday Individual Speakers:
Robert A. DeLoach, General Manager & CEO, Cucamonga Valley Water District.

Frontier Project: Overview and Discussion.
Richard P. Hulser, President, Richard P. Hulser Consulting, Inc.

Librarian Green Initiatives.
Michael Saint-Onge, Team Lead, LexisNexis Library Relations Group.

30 Sites in 30 Minutes.
Library School Liaison

The SCALL Library School Liaison Committee’s charge is to establish and foster professional relationships with students enrolled in library programs in Southern California. 

 
(1) The Committee had six members this year, including the Committee Chair.  

 
(2) The Committee continued its mentoring program with library school students living in southern California. 

· The Committee launched this year’s library student mentoring program at the beginning of October.  In addition to asking the members of the Committee to mentor interested students, we sent out a call for mentors to the SCALL membership at large through the listserv.  We had a wonderful group of mentor volunteers, many of whom did not receive a SCALL mentee due to the small number of library school students requesting mentors this year.  The breakdown for the mentor volunteers was 8 academic law librarians, 1 county/public law librarian, 2 law firm librarians and 1 librarian relations manager from West. 

· Also in early October, the Committee sent emails to local library school students through the UCLA library school listserv and the SJSU library school listserv inviting responses from library students wanting a law librarian mentor.  The deadline for mentee sign-ups was the end of October, by which time we had 4 local library school student requests for law librarian mentors.   

· At the end of October, we matched up the 2 UCLA students and 2 SJSU distance students living in southern California with 4 of the generous SCALL members who volunteered to mentor students interested in their type of library.  The mentors answered questions about the profession, provided career advice and in some instances offered tours and in-person consultations.  

· In December, I was contacted by the UCLA IS Mentor Program, who had 3 students desiring a law librarian mentor (one of those students had also requested a law librarian mentor through the Committee’s mentor program).  I was able to match up those 3 students with 3 of our SCALL volunteers who had not already been placed with a mentee in October through our mentor program.  

(3) The Committee also continued the SCALL Scholarship program.  In January the Committee posted the application for the 2010 SCALL Scholarship on the SCALL website and advertised the scholarship on the SCALL listserv, the UCLA library school listserv and the SJSU library school listserv.  Applications were due in February and the Committee received four applications.  Six committee members participated in proposing award amounts for those applicants deserving of awards.  The majority of the Committee determined that all four applicants met the scholarship requirements by demonstrating a commitment to pursue a career in law librarianship and in March, the Committee announced its decision to award scholarships to each of them.  We awarded $3500 of our $4000 budget to the following four applicants.

· Jeremy Hufton (Irvine, CA) - Jeremy is attending the San Jose State University distance MLIS program and has a JD from the University of Michigan.  He worked as an attorney in San Diego and Orange County before beginning library school. 

· Antoinette Morales (Alhambra, CA) - Antoinette also attends the SJSU distance MLIS program and has been a highly valued employee at Loyola Law School's Rains Law Library for nine months. 

· Grace Rosales (Los Angeles, CA) - Grace currently attends the University of North Texas/Cal State Northridge library program and she has a JD from Whittier Law School.  She has been working as a Reference Librarian at Howrey LLP for over two and a half years. 

· Adam Sexton (Long Beach, CA) - Adam is a student in the Wayne State University distance program, and is currently the Circulation Services Manager at the UC Irvine School of Law Library.  

Each awardee responded to news of their award with gratitude. Some representative messages from this year’s recipients follow.  "Thank you so much! I am truly honored to be among the recipients, and I appreciate the Committee's recognition."  "Wonderful!  I'm so very pleased and grateful.  Receiving your message made my day.  Thank you for your consideration and your decision!"  "I am deeply honored and appreciative of being the recipient of this award.  Thank you so much."  "I will be applying the award to my upcoming summer classes . . . Support from organizations like SCALL helps to make the academic journey a little less arduous. Thank you again."
(4) The SJSU library school has a class on reference called Library 210.  In the 2010 Spring semester, there were 5 sections of Library 210.  Professors who teach Library 210 typically require their students to “shadow” or follow around a reference librarian and report on their experience.  It came to our committee’s attention that our sister chapter, NOCALL, compiled a list of northern California reference librarians in their chapter willing to be “shadowed” in order to aid Library 210 students in finding someone to shadow.  Our committee decided to follow suit and offered a list of southern California reference librarians willing to be shadowed, to those SJSU distance students living in southern California.  We sent the following letter to Library 210 professors along with a list of 8 reference librarians from our chapter (mostly those who volunteered to be mentors this year but who were not paired up).  

· “Hello Library 210 student!  If you live in the southern California area and would like to “shadow” a law librarian, the Library School Liaison Committee of SCALL (Southern California Association of Law Libraries) wants to meet you!  We have heard that in Library 210, some professors ask students to “shadow” (or essentially follow around) a working librarian for an afternoon.  Our organization has compiled a list of law librarians who will try to be available for you. The following Law Librarians have volunteered to be available to students enrolled in your class who will need to “shadow” a working professional.  There is no guarantee that s/he will be able to accommodate you, but please contact them if you are interested in law librarianship and would like to set-up a time to “shadow” him/her.” 
(5) The Committee also continued to keep the library students informed of SCALL events by posting announcements to the student listservs.  

 

Respectfully submitted,

Cheryl Kelly Fischer, Chair

2009-2010 Library School Liaison Committee

 

Membership

Committee Members: Pauline Aranas, Chair (USC), Judy Davis (USC) 

Membership Statistics: 2009-2010 

To date we have 279 members; 37 are new members 
Type of Membership 
233 Active 

27 Associates 

7 Life 

12 Student 

Affiliation 
100 Academic 

104 Firm 

32 Government 

5 Corporate 

2 Info/Computer Rep 

1 Library Consultant 

9 Publisher, Legal Materials 

0 Publisher, Non-legal Materials 

16 Vendor Library Product 

One active member, 3 students and 6 life members did not list an affiliation. 

Compared with last year’s statistics: 
2008-2009: 324 members, 25 new members 

Type of Membership 
279 Active 

28 Associates 

11 Life 

6 Student 
Affiliation 
92 Academic 

143 Firm 

46 Government 

3 Corporate 

1 Info/Computer Rep 

6 Library Consultant 

5 Publisher, Legal Materials 

1 Publisher, Non-legal Mat. 

16 Vendor Library Product 
One associate member did not list an affiliation; all 11 life members do not list affiliations. 
Several factors contributed to the decline in membership: neglect to renew membership, employment changes to non-law library positions, current economic downturn. I also did not send out renewal reminders as I did in past years. This year, renewal notices for 2010-2011 were sent to all members by the end of May. 

Directory: 

The 2009-2010 print directory is in process. 

Web directory. Throughout the year, I periodically updated and posted a current membership directory on the web. I have prepared a current version (as of June 30, 2010) that will be posted by the end of June. 

Membership database software:
This spring the board voted to subscribe to Memberclicks, a commercial membership database management system. Judy Davis and I are working to set-up our membership database.
Newsletter

This report covers April 24 – June 17, 2010

1. The SCALL Newsletter May / June 2010 was produced and posted on the website.

· The issue includes SCALL 2010-2011 candidate statements.

· A new Westlaw ad was included, per the vendor’s request.
2. Newsletter staff continuing for the 2010-2011 volume year:  

· Patricia Pelz Hart, editor and chair of the Newsletter Committee. 

· Debbie Lipton, compiler.

· Margot McLaren, business manager.

· Ramon Barajas, webmaster.

· George Carter, Judith Givens, Bill Ketchum, Michele Lucero, John O’Donnell, and Victoria Williamson, staff members.  
3. Carmen Valero withdrew from the newsletter staff. 
4. Ed Butler’s name will no longer be listed as a staff member.  The volume year of his death is now concluded.   
5. Infosources Publishing requested an update of the newsletter’s entries for its directories: Legal Newsletters in Print and the LawTRIO Law Publications Database.  The entries were revised.
6. AALL Treasurer David Mao was contacted for a copy of his address at the 2010 SCAL Institute.  He replied that he spoke from notes and did not have a formal text.  No address exists to be reprinted in the newsletter.   
7. Future plans are to update the policies and procedures manual and to work on the September / October 2011 issue. 

Submitted by Patricia Pelz Hart, Committee Chair

Nominations

Chair - Jennifer Berman

We successfully submitted a slate of candidates for 2010-2011.

Placement

The Placement Committee maintains a listing of job openings for the benefit of the SCALL membership and the legal community.  Between July 1, 2009 and June 23, 2010, the committee received ads for approximately 47 open positions.  Each job announcement was posted by Placement Committee members to both the SCALL listserv and to the SCALL Placement Web page.  In addition, links to current job descriptions on the SCALL Placement web page are provided in the electronic edition of the SCALL Newsletter.

In order to keep the job listing current, inquiries were periodically sent to the contacts of job postings.  Each contact was asked whether the ad should continue to be listed on the SCALL Placement Web page.  The contacts were also asked whether the ad should be included in the next SCALL Newsletter issue.  Positions were only listed in the newsletter when express permission was given by the contact.

There are currently 15 jobs posted: 6 from Los Angeles County; 2 from Orange County; 3 from San Diego County; 3 from Northern California; and 1 statewide.

The members of the Placement Committee are Jodi Kruger (Chair) and Don Buffaloe.  I would like to thank Ramon Barajas for his helpful technical support in maintaining the SCALL Placement Web page. 

                                                    Respectfully Submitted June 23, 2010

                                                    Jodi Kruger

                                                    Chair, SCALL Placement Committee, 2009/2010

Programs

The SCALL Programs Committee was chaired this year by Galeen Roe.  Drea Douglas, Joy Humphrey, Janine Liebert also served on this committee.

The Programs Committee organized four SCALL meetings this year:

(
The Fall Meeting took place at the LA Law Library on Thursday, October 22, 2009.  The speaker at this meeting was Mark Smith, attorney at Winston & Strawn.  Mr. Smith spoke on the topic of e-discovery.  The attendance at this meeting was 41.

(
The SCALL holiday party was held on Wednesday, December 2, 2009 at Anna's Italian Restaurant in West Los Angeles.  The attendance at the holiday party was 38.

(
The Spring Meeting took place on Tuesday, April 27, 2010 at Acapulco in Westwood.  The speaker at this meeting was Ben Gipson, attorney at Winston & Strawn.  Mr. Gipson spoke on recent legal developments related to employment law.  The attendance at this meeting was 34.

(
The first session in our new SCALL Brown Bag program took place on Wednesday, June 9, 2010 at Winston & Strawn LLP in downtown Los Angeles.  The topic was cost-cutting collection development measures.  The attendance at the meeting was 19.  

(
The 2010 Business Meeting is being held on Tuesday, June 29, 2010 at the courthouse of the 9th Circuit Court of Appeals in Pasadena.  

(
A Happy Hour fundraiser is scheduled to take place at Casa in downtown Los Angeles on Wednesday, July 21st at 5pm.  

Submitted by:  Galeen Roe

              Chair, SCALL Programs Committee

              June 23, 2010

Public Access to Legal Information

PALI Committee Members:

June Kim, Chair

Joan Allen-Hart

Laura A. Cadra

Karla Castetter

Judy K. Davis

Esther Eastman

Jennifer Lentz

David McFadden

Patrick Meyer

Lisa Schultz
This past fall, the PALI committee completed the 5th edition of Locating the Law, which was posted on the SCALL web page.  This edition is freely available to all.  Unlike the 4th edition, print copies were not made for sale or distribution.  

Public Relations

Chair - Wendy Y. Nobunaga

New promotional items have been purchased for the upcoming AALL Meeting in Denver.  Reusable grocery bags in a variety colors will be available at the SCALL table in the Activities Area. A California theme has been chosen for the SCALL table this year. Be sure to come check it out.

Relations with Vendors

 
2010 continued the recent pattern of being a fairly quiet year for the SCALL CRIV. The year’s major issue, as has been true the past couple years, was the on-going issue of various divisions of Wolters-Kluwer, primarily Aspen, charging sales tax for items not subject to California sales tax. SCALL CRIV was able to find a very helpful supervisor at Aspen who has been working with the CRIV on this issue. 
In the early part of the year, a SCALL member as well as a NOCALL member came forward and sought CRIV’s help with their sales tax issue. With the assistance of the supervisor, the immediate issues were addressed to the satisfaction of the two law libraries. With the supervisor’s permission a message was sent out to the SCALL listserv briefly explaining the issue and asking other SCALL members with similar circumstances to forward their information for Aspen to examine. A couple of law libraries responded and in most cases it was readily determined that the tax had been collected appropriately. Wolters-Kluwer is working on a long-term solution that should prevent this issue from re-surfacing.
As part of the discussion between the NOCALL member who requested help and the CRIV Chair a suggestion was made by the NOCALL member that the California AALL Chapters (and the Council of California County Law Libraries) consider a joint CRIV to handle California related issues. As of the timing of this report, the SCALL Board has discussed the issue and relayed questions back to the CRIV. 

Respectfully submitted, 

Larry Meyer, SCALL CRIV Chair

San Bernardino County Law Library 
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